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Views wanted on honeybee 

venom 
 

Thursday 2 July 2009 

h t t p : / / w w w . f o o d . g o v . u k / n e w s /

newsarchive/2009/jul/venom 

 

A New Zealand company has applied 

to the Food Standards Agency for ap-

proval to market the venom from the 

honeybee as a novel food ingredient. A 

novel food is a food or food ingredient 

that does not have a significant history 

of consumption within the European 

Union before 15 May 1997. 

 

The venom is extracted from the hon-

eybee (Apis mellifera) by using a milk-

ing apparatus procedure. The venom is 

then dried and added to honey. The 

company, Nelson Honey and Market-

ing (New Zealand) Ltd, states that the 

venom may help to alleviate symptoms 

of arthritis. 

 

Honey containing venom has been on 

the New Zealand market since 1996, 

but it is considered novel in the Euro-

pean Union. 

 

Before any new food product can be 

introduced on the European market it 

must be rigorously assessed for safety. 

In the UK, the assessment of novel 

foods is carried out by an independent 

committee of scientists appointed by 

the Food Standards Agency, the Advi-

sory Committee on Novel Foods and 

Processes (ACNFP). 

 

SUMMER FRUIT SALAD 
& HONEY SOUR CREAM 

Printed from COOKS.COM 
 
Mix 1 cup of dairy sour cream, 2 table-
spoons honey and 2 tablespoons orange 
or grapefruit juice. Cover and refriger-
ate 1 hour. 
 
1/2 c. strawberry halves or 1 c. whole 
raspberries 
1/2 c. seedless grapes, cut into halves 
2 med. peaches or nectarines, sliced 
2 sm. bananas, sliced 
Lettuce cups 
 
Prepare honey-sour cream dressing. 
Mix all fruit. Spoon fruit mixture into 
lettuce cups and if desired, garnish with 
mint leaves. Serve with honey sour 
cream dressing. 

                               Dates To Bee Remembered 
 
9/27/2009    IHPA Board Meeting at the Heartland Inn in Des Moines at 2 p.m. 
10/29/2009  IHPA Board Meeting at the Best Western Regency Inn, 
                    Marshalltown at 7 p.m. 
10/30&31/2009  Annual Meeting at the Best Western Regency Inn, 
                            Marshalltown, IA 

For Sale: Belt driven four frame tan-
gent extractor, motor, stand, base, in-
cluded. Unit has been maintained and 
is in good shape. 
 
Contact: 
Tom Phelps 
1723 Hilltop Rd. 
Mt. Pleasant, IA 52641 
319-385-1553 

For Sale:  Honey extracting equip-
ment  Comb uncapper with slide and 
wax melter.  Good for use with the 
new crop. 
  
Contact Ann Garber at 641-873-4119 
or e-mail logchain@grm.net 
  
Ann Garber 
logchain@grm.net 
Log Chain Honey 
Box 36  
Allerton Iowa 50008 

For Sale: Burlap bags for sale $1 each 
or 12 for $10. 
  
Contact Jeff Rosener 
515-965-6224  



 

 

Dear Honey Producers, 
 
Our household is in a complete up-

heaval.  We just moved into our new 

home and are working feverishly to get 

caught up on orchard/garden/bee work 

for our new business.  We just pur-

chased an orchard about 20 miles from 

our Cumberland home and farm.  Mike 

and I moved to Griswold and Steve, 

our middle son, and his two children 

are moving into our Cumberland home.   

 

Our new address is: 

Mike and Donna Brahms 

3 Bee Farms 

14922 535th Street 

Griswold, IA  51535 

(712) 778-4255 home 

(712) 778-4256 orchard line 

mbrahms@netins.net 

 

The old telephone number will remain 

the same and Steve will answer it and 

give us messages until everyone can 

get accustomed to our new number.  

My cell phone number will also remain 

the same. 

 

Steve is working with us doing the out-

side jobs such as orchard spraying, bee-

keeping, gardening, mowing, pruning, 

etc. He also does two of the farmers’ 

markets so we now attend 7 a week.  

That will probably change this fall and 

next season.  Our goal is to bring peo-

ple to us at the orchard. 

 

We still need volunteers to work at the 

IHPA sales booth at the Iowa State 

Fair.  We don’t have any of the days 

completely filled yet, so I will be call-

ing people to fill in the schedule.  

Please consider working at the State 

Fair if at all possible.  This is the main 

fundraiser of the IHPA and the money 

earned is used for all of the programs 

that the IHPA sponsors each year.  We 

will send you tickets to get into the 

fairgrounds on the day that you work. 

 

I sure hope that your honey bees are 

finding more nectar than ours.  It seems 

that each day has some rain, wind or is 

cool.  Lots of sweet clover is blooming, 

but the honey bees just aren’t doing as 

well as we had hoped. Some hives are 

doing great, others not.  The same 

problem has arisen with gardening; too 

cool, too wet and not enough sunshine.  

We have gardens in two locations.  

Some things look better in one than the 

other.  One thing that is thriving is 

weeds.  We have a wonderful crop of 

weeds. 

 

The IHPA board decided to give two 

talks each day of the Iowa State Fair in 

the Animal Learning Center.  We hope 

to reach a lot of interested people with 

the story of bees and beekeeping.  We 

learned last year of the interest and fol-

low-up questions by the fairgoers con-

cerning beekeeping.  We hope to reach 

even more interested people this year.  

Iowa State Apiarist, Andy Joseph, is 

putting together a power point program 

for us to use as the basis of the talk. 

 

I don’t know about you, but I sure have 

received lots of calls about swarms of 

honey bees.  I try to direct the callers to 

beekeepers close to them, but some-

times I just have to rely on the direc-

tory.  I don’t know if beekeepers are 

interested in swarms or not.  Andy has 

expressed the same concern to me 

about who to contact about swarms.  If 

you do not want to be contacted, please 

let us know. 

 

Our farmers’ market customers and 

wholesale customers have been keep-

ing us busy.  Honey is selling really 

well.  We are thankful for that.  We 

should have summer apples in a few 

weeks for sale.  We are working on our 

retail sales area to spruce it up.  I just 

booked a group for October. 

 

Hope everyone is ready for school to 

start.  Our granddaughter, JoAnn is 

anxious to start first grade.  Grandson, 

Jack, is starting preschool also.  Sum-

mer goes by all too quickly. 

 

Come enjoy the festivities at the Iowa 

State Fair with us in the IHPA honey 

sales booth.  Join in the fun and fellow-

ship for a good cause.  Bee Cool this 

summer. 

 

Sincerely, 

Donna Brahms, IHPA President 

 

 

Greetings from the President of the IHPA 
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 About the Entrance Reducer 
 
With all the tips and suggestions made 
and distributed individually as well as 
in some newsletters there has been 
none as to how and when to use the 
smallest of items, the entrance reducer. 
The entrance reducer serves a duel pur-
pose. On is to keep predators from en-
tering the hive and the other is to assist 
the bees in keeping the warmth within 
the hive. If there is a colony present 
with few bees the reducer may prevent 
robbing. 
 
Just remember that the bees require a 
temperature of 95 degrees in the brood 
area to hatch the eggs and develop the 
larvae. 
 
SO, the entrance reducer should be 
placed in the entrance in October at or 
soon after all the surplus honey is re-
moved. It should remain in place until 
the main honey flow starts which is 
about June 1st in Iowa. It may be the 
middle of May in Kansas and Missouri. 
Why restrict the entrance so long? I 
mentioned earlier to retain the heat of 
the colony. Normally colonies wintered 
in two brood chambers will start the 
early brood rearing in the upper cham-
ber because that is easier for the bees to 
keep warm. There will likely be space 
there for the bees to produce a half 
dozen combs of brood. By keeping the 
entrance reducer in place the bees will 
gradually migrate toward the lower 
brood chamber as needed. By mid May 
there will be brood nearly all the way 
to the bottom bars of the frames in the 
lower chamber. 
 
In the 1950s and 1960s we would 
sometimes reverse the two brood cham-
bers in hopes the bees would work the 
former lower one soon. If that is done 
too early, as some beekeepers did, it 
would slow the development of the col-
ony because it required that more bees 
stay home to keep the brood warm. 
 
In the 60s we just kept the entrance 
reducer in place until June 1st and 
found that reversing of brood chambers 

was no longer necessary. It made 

on less operation necessary and seemed 
better for the bees. 
 
The lower brood chamber can be well 
established if in early April just elimi-
nate the bottom brood chamber for a 
while and when the single is really 
crowded return the 2nd chamber. 
 
So, the entrance reducer is a very im-
portant piece of equipment so use it to 
the advantage of the bees as well as 
yourself. 
 
I prefer an entrance reducer I make 
over that which is provided by the 
equipment producers. It’s easy to make. 
I cut out of regular 1” lumber, a piece 
14 ½ “ long, 1 ½ “ wide, and cut a 
notch in the flat side 3/8ths x 1 ½ “. 
Then saw another piece 3/8ths thick 
and 14 ½ “ long and nail on top of the 
other on one side. That keeps the re-
ducer in place and can be reversed to 
close the entrance if need be. 
 
To make the best use of the reducer and 
to benefit the bees the most it needs to 
be in the entrance more of the year than 
out. Give it a try. One time in mid May 
I inspected 400 colonies in Clinton 
County and the keeper had removed the 
entrance reducer early and left the mid-
dle entrance in place also and the bees 
had jammed the upper chamber and 
nearly all swarmed. A beekeeper came 
into my office in late March and said 
he had been out to his 1000 colonies 
and removed the reducers and I asked 
why? He said, “to keep them from 
swarming”. He may have, but he also 
kept them from building good colonies. 
 
Seeing is believing. 
Glen Stanley 
 
 
 
 
 

FOSSIL SHOWS FIRST 
ALL-AMERICAN HONEY-

BEE  
North America once had its own 
Apis species instead of today’s im-
ports 
By Susan Milius  
www.sciencenews.org    August 2009  
 
Telltale wingA 14-million-year-old 
fossil from Nevada shows the some-
what jumbled parts of a honeybee, rec-
ognizable by its distinctive pattern of 
wing veins (arrow) and other features 
shared by modern relatives.M. S. 
Engel/Proc. Cal. Acad. Sci. 
 
North America did too have a native 
honeybee. 
 
A roughly 14-million-year-old fossil 
unearthed in Nevada preserves what’s 
clearly a member of the honeybee, or 
Apis, genus, says Michael Engel of the 
University of Kansas in Lawrence. 
The Americas have plenty of other 
kinds of bees, but all previously known 
honeybees come from Asia and 
Europe. Even the Apis mellifera honey-
bee that has pollinated crops and made 
honey across the Americas for several 
centuries arrived with European colo-
nists some 400 years ago. 
 
“This rewrites the history of honeybee 
evolution,” Engel says, turning over the 
long-held view of Europe and Asia as 
the native land of all honeybees. 
 
The newly discovered bee, found 
squashed and preserved in shale, no 
longer exists as a living species, Engel 
says. To a specialist’s eye, it looks 
closest to another extinct honeybee, A. 
armbrusteri, known from Germany. 
 
Engel and his colleagues christen the 
new North American honeybee Apis 
nearctica in the current, May 7, issue 
of Proceedings of the California Acad-
emy of Sciences. 
 
“It is indeed a big find,” says David 
Grimaldi of the American Museum of 
Natural History in New York City. 

4 



 

  “Completely unexpected,” he says, 
considering all of the Eurasian fossils. 
 
Grimaldi now compares the bees with 
horses. North America once had its 
own species, but the horses disappeared 
and Europeans eventually introduced 
theirs. 
Engel says he wasn’t expecting to re-
write the continent’s history when he 
first heard the California Academy’s 
Wojciech Pulawski describe some uni-
dentified fossils from west-central Ne-
vada. But when Engel first saw a photo 
of what Pulawski had led him to be-
lieve was an unpromising mess, he 
says, “I did a double take.” 
 
Engel spotted a definitive pattern in a 
wing that just buzzes honeybee. At the 
top of the wing, a vein thickens toward 
the middle, and veins below trace three 
characteristic shapes, including a (sort 
of) horse’s head and a falling-sideways 
blob. 
 
The bee had come apart, but Engel rev-
els in the honeybee traits he can see. 
“This thing had hairy eyes,” he says. 
Barbs on the stinger show up too. This 
bee probably had to leave its stinger 
behind at the cost of a fatal rip in its 
body, just as today’s honeybees do. 
 
Apis nearctica’s honeybee ancestors 
may have made their way over a land 
bridge from Asia to traverse this great 
distance, Engel postulates as he re-
imagines the old view of honeybees. “I 
got to overturn some of my own stuff,” 
he says. 
 

Honeybees sterilise their hives  
Matt Walker  
Editor, Earth News  
 
Honeybees sterilise their hives with 
antimicrobial resin, scientists have 
discovered.  
In doing so, they give the whole colony 
a form of "social immunity", which 
lessens the need for each individual bee 
to have a strong immune system.  
 
Although honeybee resin is known to 

kill a range of pathogens, this is the 
first time that bees themselves have 
been shown to utilise its properties.  
 
The team published details of their dis-
covery in the journal Evolution.  
Honeybees in the wild nest in tree cavi-
ties.  
 
When founding a new colony, they line 
the entire nest interior with a thin layer 
of resins that they mix with wax. This 
mixture is known as propolis.  
 
They also use propolis to smooth sur-
faces in the hive, close holes or cracks 
in the nest, reduce the size of the en-
trances to keep out intruders, and to 
embalm intruders that they've killed in 
the hive that are too big to remove.  
 
A number of studies have shown that 
propolis has a range of antimicrobial 
properties, but mostly in relation to 
human health. For example, numerous 
publications cite its effectiveness 
against viruses, bacteria and even can-
cer cells.  
 
That is how Mike Simone, a PhD stu-
dent from the University of Minnesota 
in St Paul, US, and his supervisor Pro-
fessor Marla Spivak became interested.  
 
Spivak and her colleagues had tested 
the effectiveness of honeybee propolis 
against the HIV-1 virus. They then pro-
gressed to see how it impacted bee 
pathogens, such as American foul-
brood.  
 
"This led us to wonder what other 
things propolis might be doing for the 
bees," said Simone.  
 
In experiments funded by the US Na-
tional Science Foundation, Simone's 
team painted the inside walls of hives 
with an extract of propolis collected 
from Brazil or Minnesota. This inside 
layer mimicked how propolis or resins 
would be distributed in a feral colony 
nesting in a tree cavity.  
 
They then created colonies of honey-
bees and housed either in hives en-

riched with resin, or hives without the 
resin layer - to act as a control.  
 
After one week of exposure they col-
lected bees that had been born in each 
colony.  
 
Genetic tests on these 7-day-old bees 
showed that those growing in the resin-
rich colonies had less active immune 
systems.  
 
"The resins likely inhibited bacterial 
growth. Therefore the bees did not have 
to activate their immune systems as 
much," said Simone.  
 
"Our finding that propolis in the nest 
allows bees to invest less in their im-
mune systems after such a short expo-
sure was surprising. Resins in the hive 
have been thought of as a potential 
benefit to a honey bee colony, but this 
has never been tested directly."  
 
Using resins to help sterilise the colony 
can be thought of as a type of "social 
immunity" said the researchers.  
 
And it may partly explain why bees and 
other social insects, such as ants, col-
lect resins to build their nests in the 
first place.  
 
"Honeybees can use wax, which they 
produce themselves, to do all the things 
that they use resin for in the nest. So it 
is interesting to think about why they 
might go and collect resins," said 
Simone.  
 
"Especially since resins, being sticky, 
are hard to manipulate and take a lot of 
energy for individual bees to gather in 
very small quantities."  
 
There is also some evidence that some 
mammals and birds coat themselves in 
naturally-occurring plant resin in a bid 
to reduce infestations with parasites.  
 
Story from BBC NEWS: 
http://news.bbc.co.uk/go/pr/fr/-/earth/hi/
earth_news/newsid_8152000/8152574.stm 
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Honeybees Warn of Risky 

Flowers  
Matt Walker  

Editor, Earth News  

 

Honeybees warn each other 

to steer clear of dangerous 

flowers where they might 

get killed by lurking preda-

tors.  

 

Scientists made the discovery 

by placing dead bees upon 

flowers and then watching 

how newly arriving bees react 

to the danger.  

 

Not only do the bees avoid the flowers, 

they then communicate the threat when 

they return to the hive via their well 

known waggle dance.  

 

The discovery is published in the jour-

nal Animal Behaviour.  

 

The honeybee waggle dance is a sur-

prisingly sophisticated mode of com-

munication.  

 

When foraging bees return to the hive, 

they waggle their bodies in a complex 

dance first deciphered by biologists 

more than 40 years ago.  

 

The angle and direction of the forager 

bees' waggle dance conveys how far 

and in what direction other more naive 

bees need to fly to reach flowers that 

will provide plentiful sources of food.  

 

Honeybees are also more likely to wag-

gle and dance when returning from 

food sources containing high concentra-

tions of sucrose.  

 

But now scientists Kevin Abbott and 

Reuven Dukas of McMaster University 

in Hamilton, Ontario, Canada have 

found that honeybees use the waggle 

dance to do more than just encourage 

others in their colony to visit bountiful 

flowers.  

 

Avoiding danger  

They trained honeybees to visit two 

artificial flowers containing the same 

amount and concentration of food.  

 

They left one flower untouched, mak-

ing it a "safe" food source for the bees.  

 

On the other flower, they placed the 

bodies of two dead bees, so they were 

visible to arriving insects, but would 

not interfere with their foraging.  

 

They then recorded whether and how 

the bees performed a waggle dance on 

their return to other members of the 

hive colony.  

 

On average, bees returning from safe 

flowers performed 20 to 30 times more 

waggle runs that bees returning from 

dangerous flowers.  

 

That shows that the bees recognise that 

certain flowers carry a higher risk of 

being killed or eaten by predators, such 

as crab spiders or other spider species 

that ambush visiting bees.  

 

What's more, they factor this risk 

into their waggle dances, temper-

ing them to steer their colony 

mates away from flowers that 

might be dangerous.  

 
Story from BBC NEWS: 

http://news.bbc.co.uk/go/pr/fr/-/earth/

hi/earth_news/

newsid_8176000/8176878.stm 

Researchers Look for Honey-
bee Killer 

 
Posted August 6, 2009 

http://www.spokesman.com 

KEVIN GRAMAN, 

The Spokesman-Review 

 

SPOKANE, Wash.—Washington State 
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 University researchers on the trail of a 

mysterious honeybee killer have nar-

rowed the list of contributors to two — 

a microscopic pathogen and pesticides. 

 

"We are getting closer to understanding 

the possible causes of colony collapse 

disorder," WSU professor of entomol-

ogy Steve Sheppard said of the malady 

that has decimated bee colonies nation-

wide since it emerged about three years 

ago. 

 

CCD leaves colonies bereft of adult 

bees, yet there are no dead bees to be 

found near the hives. Often queens re-

main in the hives along with immature 

bees called brood. But not even raiders 

from rival bee colonies will touch the 

honey and pollen that remain in the 

defenseless hive. 

 

In the winter of 2007-08, the disorder 

wiped out about 80 percent of Western 

Washington bee colonies, said Eric Ol-

son, who keeps the state's largest bee 

population. 

 

That winter Olson, owner of Olson 

Honey in Yakima, lost 4,000 colonies, 

nearly a third of his total. Last year he 

lost 3,000 more to CCD, costing his 

business nearly $750,000. 

 

"We're buying bees like crazy," said 

Olson. "But we're just treading water." 

 

The threat to the honeybee population 

could have a profound effect on agri-

culture. Although other species are ca-

pable of pollination, none do so as effi-

ciently as the honeybee. About a third 

of what we eat comes from crops polli-

nated by honeybees, according to the 

Agriculture Research Service. Bee pol-

lination is particularly important to spe-

cialty crops like almonds, berries, tree 

fruit and many vegetables. 

 

Yet as the demand for honeybees 

grows, the number of U.S. bee colonies 

has declined from 3.5 million in 2008 

to 2.4 million today. As a result, bee-

keepers are transporting their bees far-

ther and farther to do the work. 

 

"In Washington state, about 75 percent 

of tree fruit pollination is done by out-

of-state beekeepers," Olson said. The 

66-year-old said his is one of only 

about 10 commercial operations left in 

the state. "Twenty years ago, you didn't 

see an out-of-state beekeeper up here." 

 

Olson was so concerned about the 

threat that in 2008 his family raised 

nearly $350,000 to help establish 

WSU's diagnostic laboratory to collect 

information on honeybee health. 

 

The investment already has begun to 

bear fruit with Sheppard's announce-

ment last week that he and his team 

have made inroads in the struggle 

against CCD. 

 

"One of the first things we looked at 

was the pesticide levels in the wax of 

older honeycombs," Sheppard said. 

Many of the combs of colonies affected 

by CCD contained significant residues 

of insecticides, herbicides, miticides 

and fungicides. 

 

Judy Wu, a WSU graduate student 

studying the effects of these chemicals 

on bees, found that adults raised in con-

taminated hives had significantly re-

duced longevity. 

 

Sheppard said beekeepers could com-

bat the effects of chemical contamina-

tion by changing honeycombs more 

frequently. 

 

Meanwhile, another graduate student, 

Matthew Smart, surveyed bee colonies 

from California and the Pacific North-

west for a pathogen known as nosema 

ceranae, which undermines a bee's abil-

ity to process food. 

 

Smart found the pathogen, which was 

first described in 2007, to be wide-

spread. 

 

Olson said the nosema ceranae is a re-

silient foe. After treating his hives with 

a mega-dose of the antibiotic fumagil-

lin, the pathogen levels actually in-

creased. 

 

"We're throwing antibiotics on them 

not knowing whether it's doing any 

good," Olson said. 

 

He hopes the WSU lab, which received 

state funding for another entomologist 

in the past legislative session, soon will 

provide a practical solution to CCD — 

"real-time information that can help 

beekeepers make smarter decisions." 

 

"I hope it tells us what's going on," Ol-

son said. "I'm sick and tired of guess-

ing." 

___ 
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 THE BEEYARD REPORT 
 
It has been a bum summer for bees. We 
averaged an inch of rain per day prior 
to June 22. June 23 started well but we 
couldn't make it through two days with-
out rain. Then we hit five days without 
rain but temps remained low. This 
trend has persisted through July.  I 
needed a jacket on the fourth of July. 
The 16th was my birthday. The temp 
was 70 degrees. Some yards have a fair 
crop but, overall, it's not very good. A 
number of the comb honey colonies 
have swarmed. A colony full of bees 
without much to do is going to wind up 
hanging in a tree somewhere. It's turn-
ing into a replay of 2008. Lot's of 
bloom but very little honey. We had 
some honey come in during June but 
July has been a bust. There is still time 
but I'm losing optimism.   
 
We peaked out at 635 colonies. It will 
be downhill from there. We will build a 
few colonies from our queen yard but 
numbers will decrease as we move into 
fall. The demand for queens has been 
brisk. Adam had a virgin get loose in 
one of his cell builders. That really put 
us behind. Dan Dixon loaned us a VSH 
queen to graft from. Adam has grafted 
one lot of cells from her and I think he 
intends to do another one. He has also 
sold some cells. We have never done 
that before. 
 
Water came up in the pit again after a 
2" gully washer. After that, Alex and I 
spent a day getting the tile around the 
addition hooked up and installing gut-
ters. 
 
We had big trees go down in two of our 
yards. One of them leveled six hives. 
The one in the other yard fell across the 
lids. It didn't knock anything down but 
it took a lot of work before the boys 
could get the lids off. 
 
One of my projects has been to get the 
extracting line set up in the new addi-
tion. Our Cowen uncapper had some 
bad bushings.  I managed to ruin one of 
the master links when I took the chain 

apart. I found out you can't get 

master links for hollow pin chain just 
anywhere. I had to order them. I have 
also been going to restaurant sales 
looking for stainless steel tables. I fi-
nally hit a sale in Montezuma where 
they went cheap. We are gradually get-
ting the things we need. 
 
Honey sales have been great. As I write 
this we have only four barrels of honey 
left in the warehouse. We'll have to 
start extracting the first week of August 
whether the supers are full or not. 

 
The barn swallows in the nest above 
the back door are nearly full grown. 
They will be gone soon. That's about it 
for now. I hope to see a lot of you at 
the fair. 
 
Submitted by Phil Ebert 
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(563) 320-1488 
kvalleroysr@yahoo.com 
 
District #2 Louise Johnson 
34147 310th St. 
Guttenberg, IA 52052 
(563) 252-2340 
LouiseJ@alpinecom.net 
 
District #3 Matt Stewart 
2956 170th St. 
South Amana, IA 52234 
(319) 662-4145 
 
District #4 Phil Ebert 
14808 S. 102nd Ave. E. 
Lynnville, IA 50153 
(641) 527-2639 
Ehoney37@netins.net 
 
District #5 Pat Randol 
2505 Carriage Trail 
Winterset, IA  50273 
(515) 210-7445 
Pat.Randol@RandolHoney.com 
 
District #6 Larry Boernsen 
6724 200th Street 
Ocheyedan,  IA  51354 
(712) 735-4205 
lm5kbees@iowatelecom.net 

Back-to-Basics Beekeeping 
Club 
Contact: Eves Cadwallader 
2420 285th St. 
Oskaloosa, IA 52577 
(641) 673-3993 
weic@kdsi.net 
 
Central Iowa Beekeepers 
Association 
Contact  Arvin Foell 
30930  530th Ave. 
Kelley, IA 50134 
Home phone  515/597-3060 
Cell phone     515/450-9494 
ajfoell@huxcomm.net 
 
Des Moines Backyard 
Beekeepers 
Contact: Frank Pering 
210 E. Kirkwood Ave. 
Des Moines, IA 50315 
 

East Central Iowa 
Beekeepers 
Contact: Terry Dahms 
3086 Sycamore Trail NE 
Iowa City, IA 52240 
(319) 338-5919 
Terry.dahms@gmail.com 
 
North Iowa Bee Club 
Contact: Pat Ennis 
1040 Union Ave. 
Goodell, IA 50439 
(641) 444-4767 
Flat_Lander@lycos.com 
 
Northeast Iowa 
Beekeepers 
Contact: Louise Johnson 
34147 310th St. 
Guttenberg, IA 52052 
(563) 252-2340 
LouiseJ@alpinecom.net 

Northwest Iowa Beekeepers 
Contact: Larry J. Boernsen 
6724 200th St. 
Ocheyedan, Iowa 51354 
(712) 735-4205 
Lm5kbees@iowatelecom.net 
 
Southeast Iowa Beekeepers 
Contact: Dave Oliver 
1603 200th St. 
Fairfield, IA 52556 
(641) 472-3916 
 
Southwest Iowa Honey 
Producers 
Contact: Mike & Donna Brahms 
65071 720th St. 
Cumberland, IA 50843 
(712) 774-5878 
 

Iowa Beekeeper Clubs 

4271 

 

IDALS website 
www.agriculture.state.ia.us 

National Honey Board 
www.honey.com 
 
American Beekeeping 
Federation website 
www.ABFnet.org 

Robert Haxton 
Food Processing Plants 
Iowa Dept. of Inspections and 
Appeals 
rhaxton@dia.state.ia.us 

Additional Links and Emails 

State Apiarist 
Andrew Joseph         (515) 725-1481 
andrew.joseph@iowaagriculture.gov 

Queen Co-Chairs 
Regina Jager  (641) 660-0772 
Louise Johnson  (563) 252-2340 


